TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




DECEMBER 14, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Cedarwood Engineering Josh Vital, Rick Rasmussen, Phyllis Parrish, Charlie Albertson, Greg Paspalis-Lacey & daughter Remy, Terry & Anna & family Paspalis, JoAnne Rivera, George Tortorelis, Jim & Billy Scarey, Peter Varelas and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. and Chief Karl Gonzalez opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 21, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  We are still waiting for the Centre Property report. The Engineers doing the report have been very busy.  John brought another updated water project map still showing that the red line remains to be done.  Even though we thought Evergreen Mtn. Contracting was done for now, they are still planning on working on South Street.  The Supervisor & Councilman Murray both said even if they just clean-up for the season.  John will find out more tomorrow and send the Supervisor an email.  Councilman Murray received a complaint from a lady on County Route 65 that she had a hole in her front yard with a pipe sticking out of the ground.  And he was also speaking to Amy & Rick Rasmussen and they too have a pipe sticking out of their property, by the driveway of Hotel Vienna.  John will check on this with George Zimmer.  County Route 65 at the light to Vesuvio’s has new water lines but has not been hooked up yet to the loop on State Route 296.  John will bring to the next board/water meeting the financials of where the water project is so far to date. 

CEDARWOOD ENGINEERING: Josh Vital was present.  Windham Waste Water Treatment Plant needs to purchase a new #2 pump that is failing. A purchase request has been given to the Board for their review.  Per the purchase request the “current compressor is actively failing and cost of work to repair is almost cost of new compressor (might not even be able to get all parts required for rebuild).  The cost of this project is accounted for in 2018 budget.”   Approximate total cost $31,150.00.  The WWTP approximate cost the Town would have to pay would be $7,787.50.  A motion to approve the cost that WWTP would be responsible for was approved by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  A manhole lid cover was hit by a private snow plow contractor behind the Brewery Pub by the fence with a lot of major damage.  Who should pay for this?  The damages will have to be passed to the private snow plow contractor per the Town Board.  Josh will put some numbers together for the cost of repair and will submit to the Town Board.
2.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Sean & Christine Doolan would like to host Magic Madness during the February break of the 16-25, 2018.  They will either have free shows or the shows would be inexpensive every day of President’s week.  It would be a family event plus matinees on weekends. Exact times TBD. Councilman Walker asked if that was a 501C3 or was that private.  Councilman Peters said private he is acting on his own as Councilman Peters spoke to Sean prior to the meeting stating that the shows will either be free or there will be a $2.00 coverage charge.  Councilman Walker stated that this is a public building it is not to be used as a private show. If it is not a 501C3 then is he making a donation to the Library, the Library Building, the VFW or something.  If he is keeping the money, he is asking the tax payers to pay a heating bill and a shoveling bill. Supervisor Pelham spoke we need to discuss a usage fee. A motion to approve this event based on that all the shows will be “free” was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  Councilman Peters will speak to Sean Doolan about the shows. 
3.FREE TRAINING WEBINARS to Planning Board Members on various topics and times to do at home or view together as a board.  Councilman Murray approved to forward this to the Planning Board for their annual credit.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
4.NYSDEP LAND ACQUISITION PROP ID 3517 County Route 56, Maplecrest, SBL #98.00-3-7 & 98.00-3-8 total of 91.9 acres.  Current owner Morris, land is known as the “old West Farm”. Councilman Walker knows this requires a subdivision and why are we looking at it prior to the subdivision? Councilman Walker & Town Attorney Larry Gardner discussed in general lands being sold to DEP prior to subdivisions. Councilman Walker spoke, “We should reserve comment till after the subdivision, otherwise request as a public access”. Larry Gardner stated they are currently under contract it has not closed yet. Information will be passed along to the Planning Board for their comments.  A motion to approve as a public access area was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
5.REQUEST PERMISSION FOR SUPERVISOR to write & sign letter to Windham Ventures, Inc. As discussed in the last town board meeting of November 21, 2017 the Town of Windham will no longer be renewing the municipal parking lot lease agreement for the Windham Ventures for the coming new-year. Per Larry Gardner this is an annual renewal, Supervisor Pelham noted that he did get a payment in June, 2017.  Larry suggested that in the letter you may let him know 
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that the Town of Windham is not renewing for the current coming year.  The Supervisor will add to the letter as of January 1, 2018.  A motion to approve letter and Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray with all in favor.  The contract date is from June 20, 2017 to June 19, 2018. Larry stated we did not renew the agreement in June, 2017 and we are not renewing at this time.  The Supervisor will need to re-write the letter.
6.REQUEST PERMISSION to send 2nd payment of $123.00 for the lease agreement contract for municipal parking lot owned by McCoubrey Tax Map#78.19-1-14 (located at Mill Street & Library Road).  A motion to approve payment was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
7.PERMISSION TO USE CD LANE PARK for the Manitou’s Revenge 2018.  Charlie Gadol is the organizer for the annual Manitou’s Revenge.  They will need the gates open for the use of CD Lane Park on Saturday, June 23 @ 3am and request the gates to remain open through Sunday, June 24, 2018 so the racers may return to retrieve their cars.   A Certificate of Insurance will be sent to the Town of Windham once it becomes available.  The Police will be notified in advance of this event.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
8.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #42 OF 2017: To Approve Brinnier & Larios, PC as the Engineer Firm for the NY Rising Reconstruction Program’s “South Street Stormwater Collection” Project.  Whereas, “the Town of Windham’s Supervisor has permission, through a Subrecipient Agreement between the Town of Windham and the Governor’s Office of Storm Recovery to execute documents pertaining to this project; and the Governor’s Office of Storm Recovery has reviewed the process utilized by the Town of Windham in its procurement of engineering services and consents to the Town entering into a contract with the aforementioned firm. Now therefore be it resolved the Town of Windham Town Board, acting as the governing authority of the Town of Windham, certifies approval of the Town to contract with Brinnier and Larios, PC to perform engineering design services for the above-named project”. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor. One abstained; Councilman Murray lives on South Street.
9.TOWN BOARD RESOLUITON #43 OF 2017: Authorizing the Adoption of the Greene County Hazard Mitigation & Resilience Plan. Whereas, “all of Greene County has exposure to natural hazards that increase the risk to life, property, environment and the County's economy; pro-active mitigation of known hazards before a disaster event can reduce long-term risk to life and property; the Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000 (Public Law 106-390) established new requirements for pre-and post-disaster hazards mitigation programs; and a Mitigation Planning Committee of Greene County municipalities with like planning objectives was formed to create consistent mitigation strategies within Greene County”.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

10.REQUEST PERMISSION FOR SUPERVISOR to sign contract for 2018 between the Town of Windham and Greene County Emergency Medical Systems for paramedic coverage. The fee for Municipality for 2018 is $5,808.00.  Agreement shall commence on January 1, 2018 till 11:59 pm on December 31, 2018.  A motion to approve contract and Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
11.TOWN CLERK’s REPORT FOR NOVEMBER: $4,849.73.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
12.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR NOVEMBER: Justices McCarthy $4,013.00 & Stevens $703.00 were noted by the Board.
13.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #44 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOUTION #19 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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14.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #380-17: Authorizing Distribution of Mortgage Tax-Town of Windham $61,677.36.
The Supervisor noted that the Sign Permit Application #22 from The Windham Spa owner Antonia Schreiber is looking to have her sandwich sign approved.  The Town Board cannot approve this application, as it must go to the Planning Board first.

15.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Winter snow has arrived keeping the highway very busy.  Winter over-time hours are just starting, already just up 10-14% over last year this time.  The final round of paperwork is finished for the 2017 Winter Storm Stella, Town should be receiving $25,377.97 in reimbursement from FEMA.  Boxes for the AED’s have been built by a few of the highway guys and have installed the boxes at the Highway, Town Hall and WWTP buildings.  To purchase these boxes, it would have cost $450.00 for each box; the highway guys were able to build the boxes for around $100 total for material. The plowing of the Firehouse driveways, Gary doesn’t feel comfortable taking over this responsibility.  He feels it is not in the best interest of the highway department to commit at this time and recommends that it should go out to a private bid this season.  
16.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.
17.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Town Attorney Larry Gardner has just received the shuttle agreement.  Councilman Murray as received a letter from Larry Tompkins concerning the furnace at the Centre Property.  As stated in letter there is a strong odor and the steel fire door of the furnace room is left open at all times because there is no air intake & output vent that should be installed.  He will call Main Care and Rob Drum. Also, Don went to the Comptrollers’ Conference in Albany yesterday.  It was very interesting and the other Councilmen should look into it. Councilman Van Valin is aware of the issues and is in agreement with Don about the Centre Property.  He has other ideas he is looking into for the spring time concerning the Centre Property.  He will be calling someone this week concerning the covering of the louvers. Councilman Walker has also received a copy of that letter from Larry Tompkins concerning the furnace at the Centre Property.  Councilman Peters has brought tonight a contract between the Town of Windham and Valet Park of America for a municipal shuttle service to carry visitors and residents of the town around Windham and Hensonville.  It would be weekends and additional days during the holiday times. The service would be for all winter starting the weekend before Christmas through March 18, 2018.  The service hours are flexible right now but are looking to run at 7:30 am and go as late as 10:00 pm on Sundays.  The idea is to bring residents, visitors, workers, etc. to the Mountain and then in the evening it would be bringing them to local businesses on Main Street Windham & Hensonville. The hours and route will be flexible.  There will be two shuttle services reserved, holding 14 people per shuttle.  The rate of service will be $54.00 per hour/per shuttle. Councilman Peters would like to propose that we enter into agreement knowing that this is flexible.  This would be something nice to get going for the start of Christmas week. The good part of this is there is no financial or employees’ commitment.  We are not buying the shuttle nor are we hiring the CDL drivers.  Councilman Murray would like to have had more notice on this as he only received it an hour ago. Councilman Walker asked who will determine the destinations of the pick-up points and the drop off locations as he has not read the contract that he too has just received. Councilman Peters stated the town board will determine the locations. Councilman Murray would not like to rush into the vote tonight, but would like to contact each other on Monday for a decision however there is not a lot of time to advertise to the public for a special meeting.   Supervisor Pelham stated that this is going to be a fee service. The Town’s part will be a low percentage. Councilman Peters stated this service will be open to the town residents not just the visitors. Larry Gardner suggested a special meeting could be set for next week giving everyone more time to review and consider it. Enough notice has to be given to the public, calling the radio station and a notice on the board. Councilmen Van Valin & Walker agree with Councilman Murray for a special meeting next week. Councilman Peters would like to make a motion to set a Special Meeting for Tuesday, December 19, 2017 @ 7pm to hear from the public concerning the shuttle service and vote, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Phyllis Parrish would like to know the schedule for how much snowfall needs to be on the sidewalks before they are to be cleared?  Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington responded 3 inches or more per snowfall.
Supervisor Pelham would like the Board to set a date for Organizational Meeting for the first week of January 2018.  Date will be set for January 3, 2018 @ 7pm.  A motion to approve meeting time was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS December 14, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #23-G contained vouchers #853-928, totaling $187,649.19 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #23 contained vouchers #215-345, totaling $104,129.32 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #23 contained vouchers #316-342, totaling $54,121.75 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #12 contained vouchers #94-104, totaling $5,023.53 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
CWC STORMWATER WARRANT #12 (Planning & Assessment) contained voucher #13, totaling $2,660.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

NY RISING WARRANT #9 (Culvert CO 65 & Generators) contained voucher #19, totaling $1,670.15 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P for General contained 5 claims, totaling $5,315.66 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 19 claims, totaling $12,538.91 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $2,220.42 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P contained 6 claims, totaling $9,605.63 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P contained 1 claim, totaling $71.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P for General contained 5 claims, totaling $5,039.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims, totaling $12,621.14 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $5,770.34 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P contained 6 claims, totaling $8,944.51 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P contained 1 claim, totaling $61.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

18.POLICE REPORT: Chief Karl Gonzalez was present.  The Chief is honoring Officer Greg Paspalis for saving the life of Charlie Albertson in the Town of Windham on September 18, 2017.  The Chief presented to Greg a Letter of Accommodation that he read aloud to all.  “Officer Greg Paspalis responded to an EMS assist for a non-responsive male at GNH Lumber….. your dedication to duty reflects greatly upon on yourself, the residents of the Town of Windham and the Windham Police Department…..I command you on a job well done”.  The Town Board, family and friends gave Greg a standing ovation.  Greg was also presented with a plaque “Citizens Life Saving Award to Officer Greg Paspalis for Outstanding Police Performance in the saving of a human life in the Town of Windham on September 18, 2017” and a life-saving pin to be worn on the outer garment of his vest, to be worn over your right breast.  Mr. Albertson did not know who had saved him that day and he was present to thank Greg personally.  The Chief would also like to thank the Community of Windham Foundation as they are hosting an AED/CPR training for Town employees on January 20, 2018.   The Chief will let the Police Dept. know and for all those that would like to participate in that training.
The meeting adjourned at 7:52 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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